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Worcester, MA 01610-2395

Dear Sirs:

The discussions in the Spring issue overlooked the relation between The Vagina Monologues and the sex abuse scandal that has rocked the Catholic Church in the United States.   As Fr. Richard John Neuhaus correctly noted, “The overwhelming majority of the [clerical] sex abuse cases involve adult men having sex with teenage boys and young men, and by ordinary English usage we call that a homosexual relationship.”  Against the background of this scandal, one would think that the administrators of any institution that claims to be Catholic would avoid any action that would imply approval of any immoral sexual activity between an adult and an adolescent.  Yet its leaders allowed The College of the Holy Cross to be used for a public play which presented lesbian sex between an adult and a 16 year-old as a benefit to he victim.  In the original version, the victim was 13 years old and described the experience as a “good rape.”  In the current version the girl’s age is 16 but it remains a depiction of an immoral, exploitative, homosexual relationship.

To put this in context, consider the monologue in question.  In “The Little Coochi Snorcher That Could,” an adult “Southern woman of color” describes, among other childhood sexual memories, her encounters at age 16 with a “gorgeous” twenty-four-year-old woman in the neighborhood.  The child’s mother agrees to the woman’s request that the child spend the night with her.   (I omit explicit details.)  “I’m scared but I really can’t wait.  Her apartment’s fantastic. . . .  the beads, the fluffy pillows, the mood lights. . . .  She makes a vodka for herself and then . . . the pretty lady makes me a drink. . . .  The alcohol has gone to my head and I’m loose and ready . . . as she gently and slowly lays me out on the bed. . . .  Then she does everything to me . . . that I always thought was nasty before, and wow, I’m so hot, so wild. . . .  I get crazy wild  . . . .  Afterward the gorgeous lady teaches me . . . all the different ways to give myself pleasure.  She’s very thorough.  She tells me to always know how to give myself pleasure so I’ll never need to rely on a man.  In the morning I am worried . . . because I’m so in love with her.   She laughs, but I never see her again.  I realized later she was my surprising, unexpected, politically incorrect salvation.  She transformed my sorry-ass coochi snorcher and raised it up into a kind of heaven.”
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Why did the leaders of such “Catholic” institutions as Holy Cross, Notre Dame and others present this public portrayal of homosexual exploitation of an  adolescent as a “salvation” for the victim?  In the context of the scandal involving homosexual priests, the misjudgment of those leaders rose to a level far above ordinary stupidity.  And the decision of Fr. McFarland, the President of Holy Cross, to proceed with the performance on Ash Wednesday merely confirms the reality that the Ratio Studiorium has given way to a new paradigm of institutional idiocy.   In any event, no amount of academic double-talk can justify this public presentation at a Catholic college, which is what Holy Cross claims to be.  

The misjudgment involved here is very serious and inexcusable, especially in light of the sex abuse crisis in the Church.  Holy Cross has a duty to rectify this blunder.  The first step in that rectification would be the resignation of all those responsible from their administrative positions, starting at the top.

Sincerely,

Charles E. Rice, Holy Cross ‘53

Professor Emeritus, Notre Dame Law School
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